HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

TUESDAY 22 JULY 2014 

PRESENT: The Right Worshipful the Mayor and Cllrs Boulter, Carwardine, Edwards, Michael, Nicholls, Oliver, and Toon.

Not present Cllr Kay
CD2014/15.30
ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN AND VICE CHAIRMAN

Councillor Nicholls proposed, Councillor Edwards seconded and it was unanimously
RESOLVED That Councillor Kenyon continue as Chairman of the Committee.

Cllr Edwards proposed, Councillor Boulter seconded and it was unanimously
RESOLVED That Councillor Nicholls be appointed Vice Chairman of the  Committee.

As the Chairman had sent apologies, Cllr Nichols chaired the meeting.
Councillor Edwards asked for it to be noted that he had supported Councillors Kenyon and Nicholls in this matter because of his gratitude for their dedication and work in supporting community development work across the City.
CD2014/15.31
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Councillors Kenyon, Nenadich and North.
CD2014/15.32
APPOINTMENT OF SUBSTITUTES

None. 

CD2014/15.33.DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Edwards declared an interest in relation to item 5 on the agenda, the Country Park Supporters grant application.

CD2014/15.34 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING OF THE COMMITTEE              


It was proposed by Councillor Edwards, seconded by Councillor Tawn and 

RESOLVED That the minutes of the meeting of 24th June be confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Vice Chairman.
CD2014/15.35
CLOSE HOUSE







          

Members received a presentation from Ben Lee representative of Close House in relation to their Annual Report and request for release of their funding award for 2015.

A brief over view of the report had been circulated with the agenda.
Mr Lee showed Members a video about Close House and the young people involved with the organisation.
In discussion it was noted that the City values what Close House are doing, the EPIC's working in the community and how the young people have developed within the organisation. 
The age range was confirmed and that statics show a majority of young people attending are boys.
Several members expressed their continuing appreciation for Close House and the Epics.
Councillor Edwards proposed, Councillor Michael seconded and it was unanimously

RESOLVED That the annual funding award of £10,000 for 2014/15 be released.
CD2014/15.36
COUNTRY PARK SUPPORTERS – ACCESS ALL AREAS – Community Grant application for £2,000






          
Members received a presentation from Bobbie Hadley and the treasurer Jackie Jones representing the Country Park Supporters in relation to the above application for a mower and an industrial strimmer for community use.

Cllr Edwards as Chairman of the Country Park Supporters asked permission from the Chairman to stay for the presentation but would leave for the decision.
BH gave a brief overview of the area and the young people who use the open space and the need to keep certain areas clear for the young people to play and ensuring that seating areas are accessible by all. She referred to volunteers having to mow the area themselves and described the range of activities that take place in the park and how important it is that some areas are kept mown.  
Members raised a number of questions concerning the area to be mown, what options for sharing equipment had been considered and whether anything bought for the group would be available to other groups.  The short duration of the Group and some uncertainty about whether it was formally constituted and if so in what form was also raised.  It was determined that the Group was formally constituted.
Councillor Edwards and the other representatives of the Group then left the meeting.

In discussion members noted that buying equipment for each site affected by the withdrawal of Herefordshire Council services was not the most cost-effective way of dealing with the problem.  Examples were quoted of individual remedial cuts being carried out by Herefordshire Housing at reasonable cost which then meant that domestic equipment could be used to maintain a reasonable grass length.  It was suggested that the ward allocation for Belmont could be used to provide such a short-term solution as an alternative to a grant for equipment.  There was also discussion of the possibility in future of the City Council building up an equipment bank for voluntary and community groups which could include a large mower, although this was noted as an item for a further report.

It was proposed by Councillor Michael, and seconded by Councillor Boulter that the grant application be rejected.  On being put to the vote this was lost.
It was proposed by Councillor Tawn, seconded by Councillor Toon and 

RESOLVED: That the item be deferred until the next meeting of the Committee.
CD2014/15.37
CITY EVENTS REPORT






          

Members received a report from the Town Clerk including delivery of events and events going forward.  This was supplemented by a further update on developments in the last week with Tropical Hereford.
The Town Clerk gave a brief over view of his report covering Historical Hereford Day. A number of problems overcome this year, including very late notice of the non-opening of the Old House Museum by Herefordshire Council. Castle Green and Redcliff Gardens ran fairly smoothly. Epic's did litter picking.  The approximate cost of the event would be around £10,000 slightly more than one third of the annual budget for events, but this was by far the major event of the year covered by that budget.  In future costs could be reduced considerably by not using the Black Knight professional re-enactors and focussing on local societies and groups.  This, and all aspects of the event would be considered in the events review in September. Noting the further report on Tropical Hereford, the Clerk asked members to agree recommendations relating to Historical Hereford Day only.
It was proposed by Councillor Tawn, seconded by Councillor Nicholls and 

RESOLVED 

That the Committee thanked all those involved in Historical Hereford Day.

That all events would be reviewed in September.
The Clerk introduced a supplementary report regarding developments in delivering Tropical Hereford, which would be fitted around various markets and other special events taking place which would restrict space.  The focus is on using local people and giving an opportunity for local acts to use space free of charge, rather than hiring in professional entertainers. 

The use of a newly qualified teacher to support the beach sports element of the event was noted, and members sought information on how this person had been found.  The Clerk explained that the offer of beach sports was a spontaneous one from two members of staff, the person being considered was someone known to him as having recently qualified, and was available at short notice for two days in August.  Members were assured that this would not be an ongoing recruitment, simply casual labour on two days.  Any longer term recruitment to any post at the Council would follow the usual processes of advertising and selection.
The Clerk also briefly described the thinking behind the time of reflection and prayer planned as part of commemorating the First World War centenary on 3rd August.

Councillor Tawn proposed, Councillor Edwards seconded and it was unanimously

RESOLVED 

That the report is noted and that the plans for Tropical Hereford are approved.

That the use of a qualified person to support the beach sports element of that plan is supported.

That the proposals for the First World War commemoration on 3rd August are noted and approved.
2014/15.38
COMMUNITY GROUP ACHIEVEMENT AWARDS

          
         

Members considered a report from the Civic and Community Development Officer proposing an alteration to the criteria at the request of panel who select the winning groups for the above awards. The effect of the proposal would be to exclude the previous year’s winner from being considered for an award in the current year, but that they be invited to send a representative to join the judges in that year. 



It was proposed by Councillor Tawn, seconded by Councillor Oliver and unanimously 

RESOLVED That the changes to the Community Achievement Awards proposed be accepted.
2014/15.39
HEREFORD CITY COMMUNITY LED PLAN 
                    

          

The Civic and Community Development Officer presented a report on managing the work associated with refreshing the Plan and recognising the change to fifteen wards within the City.
In discussion it was noted that that there is a link into the local development plan being produced by Herefordshire Council in conjunction with the City although the Community Led Plan was much broader in its scope.  The use of the website to support surveys will need to be checked to see if this must be on a new site, or if the present one could support the process.  
Consideration of this matter was timely as completion of the plan would give a clear work plan for incoming councillors after the elections in 2015.  It was noted that the paper was an outline and that details would evolve as the work progressed.



Councillor Tawn proposed, Councillor Toon seconded and it was unanimously

RESOLVED That the Community Led Plan be revitalised for 2015 and that the process outlined in the report be accepted.  
CD2014/15.40
HEREFORD CITY COMMUNITY ROAD SHOW 

Members noted feedback from events since the last meeting of the Community Development Committee and the forthcoming dates for future events and Officer and Councillor attendance with the road show at each of those events.




Past Outings:

JULY

· HIGH TOWN – FRIDAY 18 JULY 2014 – Hereford in Bloom Judging Day.

The Civic and Community Development Officer gave a brief over view of her feedback report as circulated prior to the commencement of the meeting.

Councillor Tawn asked for the sterling work put in on the road show especially on this very long and hot day by the Civic and Community Development Officer be noted, a view shared by members of the Committee.
Councillor Edwards added that he had thoroughly enjoyed looking at the displays, which had made him feel very proud of the work of the community groups and what we achieve in the City.
· TUPSLEY WARD – SATURDAY 19 JULY 2014 – The Quarry, Picnic in the Park.
Unfortunately this event had to be cancelled due to thunder storms, lightening and heavy rain.

Re-scheduled for the 30 August.
AUGUST

· THREE ELMS WARD – SATURDAY 16 AUGUST 2014 – Community Games Fun Day
Transporting and setting up the road show – Cllrs Kenyon and Nicholls and Tracy Morriss.

Manning the road show – Tracy Morriss and Cllr Edwards.
CD2014/15.41
ALLOTMENTS UPDATE

Members received an oral report from the Town Clerk in relation to the current position on the lease for HALGS and other any other issues of concern. Matters reported were as follows:

The lease is a matter for Finance and Policy Committee and is on their agenda for 23rd September, with HALGS invited to attend. 

The long standing flooding issue at Rockfield caused by the developer blocking a watercourse has been with Herefordshire Council who have promised to seek a resolution and failing that to consider enforcement action. Travellers have now left the Dryrbridge area, having not intruded onto the allotment itself. ASDA have accepted responsibility for the error by their site manager that lead to the Highways Agency’s contractor parking vehicles on the site of the allotment extension without permission.  They have built a short roadway into the allotment in compensation and ASDA have finally addressed the issue of access to the site positively.  ASDA and Herefordshire continue to dispute ownership of the wooden boundary fence. It was noted that the temporary repair made after the travellers had left is unsightly.
The report was noted along with a need to make sure that the City was not held responsible for the poor fence repair.
CD2014/15.42
WARD REPORTS

It was noted that no written reports had been submitted so oral updates were taken.
a) Aylestone - no one present
b) Belmont – Councillor Edwards reported that the community centre is going from strength to strength and that the redevelopment of the Oval is proceeding rapidly with new construction up to second floor level.  He thanked the Clerk for the prompt delivery of a new bin to the Country Park. 
c) Central – Councillor Tawn reported that the police initiative to tackle street drinking, aggressive begging etc is working well.  He had been approached with an offer of a bench for the footway outside the almshouse in Ledbury Road. The event proposed for Central Park in the early summer had been moved to early autumn. 
d) St Martin’s and Hinton – Councillor Oliver reported on progress at Saxon Hall and how beneficial the new kitchen granted aided by the City Council had been. Hereford Academy students were doing a disabled garden and there were plans to have community allotments.  He was pleased that the footway in Ross Road has been repaired.
e) St Nicholas – Councillors Michael and Boulter reported that they are organising a party in the park 31 August, conducting a traffic survey, and that their regular events are continuing. They are exploring the possibility of a community hall in the area, a new notice board is due to arrive, and the play park is progressing in relation to gaining funding.
f) Three Elms – Councillor Nichols reported that the planning app for portacabin in the Grandstand Road park has now been submitted.  He has gained estimates for resurfacing tennis courts, and hopes that the Community Association will soon be able to seek charity status.  They now have a rounders team and pitch, and new bollards are going in at the Highmore Street junction to stop people parking next to the post box to post their letters. Speeding in the area continue to be a major problem, Jessie Norman MP is supporting him in addressing this.  Councillor Nichols has strimmed the verges in Grandstand road and now volunteers in the community are offering their help. A family fun day will take place on Saturday. The Group had won the Community Group Achievement Awards.
Councillor Toon – reported that the bridge at Bakers Lane started this week which is an objective within the community led plan that can be ticked off. She hopes all the play areas will be installed by September. The boom box at the skate park should be installed in the next few weeks. Issues continue with young children at skate park, and the Police have requested parents  not to bring under 8's to the skatepark. Wheeled Sport 4 Hereford are going to look at installing a pewee park to alleviate the issue. (St Nicholas Councillors are also looking at installing a peewee park at the BMX track.)
g) Tupsley – Councillor Nichols, in Councillor Kenyon’s absence, reported that much work has been done in grass cutting etc at park; on one weekend 60 residents working up there tidying up the area.  It was noted that the Quarry picnic event had been cancelled due to foul weather and would be re-scheduled.  Councillor Tawn asked that immediate notification be give to the Mayor’s Officer of the cancellation of any event he is due to attend.
CD2014/15.43
ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS

The issue of Wheeled Sports 4 Hereford seeking an asset transfer of the skatepark will require the Council to surrender its lease.  This is a matter for Finance and Policy Committee.





 Events review in September. 





Buying community equipment for use by all the communities.

Maps showing the new ward boundaries can be purchased from Herefordshire by the Clerk without specific committee authority.

CD2014/15.44
DATE OF NEXT MEETING



TUESDAY 30 SEPTEMBER  2014 – Routine Meeting – 6pm

Meeting closed at 20.32 pm 
Signed ..................................................
Date ...............................................

